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CHARLOTTE COUNTY TRANSPORTATION DISADVANTAGED 
LOCAL COORDINATING BOARD (LCB) 
REGULAR MEETING 
NOVEMBER 3, 2022

Minutes of a regular meeting held in a hybrid format on November 3, 2022 utilizing TEAMS remotely and in-person at the Transit Facility, 545 Theresa Blvd in Port Charlotte, FL 33954.  
MEMBERS PRESENT IN-PERSON

Commissioner Ken Doherty, Charlotte County Commissioner (LCB Chair)
Tony Conte, Public Education-School Transportation
Donna Fain, Agency for People with Disabilities
Dottie Fulton, Citizen Advocate-User
Candice Monroy, FDOT, District One Modal Development Office

Maricela Morado, Area Agency on Aging-Florida Department of Elder Affairs
M. Suzanne Roberts, Virginia B. Andes Volunteer Community Clinic (Medical Community Representative)

Joseph Sabatino, Citizen Advocate

Duane Siegfried, Representative for Elderly Interests
Alan Skavroneck, Local Private-for-Profit Transportation Industry Representative (LCB Vice Chair)

MEMBERS PRESENT REMOTELY

Leigh Ann Bellamy, Division of Blind Services
Jocene Henderson, Veterans Affairs

Mary Jane Nickerson, Goodwill, Children-at-Risk Representative

ABSENT MEMBERS

Carmen Henry, Regional Workforce Development- excused

Tabitha Larrauri, Department of Children & Families
Alana Watson, Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA), alternate

vacant, Disabled Representative

vacant, Economically Disadvantaged Representative

STAFF PRESENT IN-PERSON

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO Planner
Rick Kolar, Charlotte County Transit Operations Manager (CTC) 

Heidi Maddox, Charlotte County Transit
Laura Richards, Charlotte County Transit

Mark Hein, Charlotte County Transit

STAFF PRESENT REMOTELY

Anne Tien, Charlotte County Fiscal
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
LCB Chair Ken Doherty called the regular LCB Meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.   An in-person quorum was present.  A roll call of LCB Members was taken.      
2.
Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  
3.
Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments.
4.          Consent Agenda Item
A.   Approval of Minutes:  September 8, 2022 Quarterly LCB Meeting Minutes

Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Suzanne Roberts seconded the motion. The Consent Agenda was approved unanimously.
5.
Approval of LCB Grievance Procedures 
The Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD) requires that the LCB Grievance Procedures be reviewed annually.  Staff recommended the following non-substantive revisions to the LCB Bylaws:
· Cover page and document headers: Date change

· Page 8: Amend signature page with date change

Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the 2022 Charlotte County Local Coordinating Board (LCB) Grievance Procedures, and Commissioner Doherty seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
6.
Quarterly Report
Heidi Maddox commented on the October 1, 2022 startup of the Charlotte County transit driver’s contractor firm, which was a challenging effort, especially due to the passage of Hurricane Ian in the area a few days prior.  The new firm was A and Associates, and it had previous experience in the West Palm Beach and Orange County areas.  Some of the drivers from the previous contractor had been hired by the new firm.  These drivers knew the community and were experienced with hurricane response.  Commissioner Doherty inquired about the nature of some of the difficulties encountered with the startup.  Rick Kolar stated that there were issues with compliance, including fingerprinting, drug testing and physicals, as well as preparation since the contract had been signed by the County Commission just three days prior.

Candice Monroy offered FDOT assistance with driver training.  Tony Conte commented on the new clearinghouse drug and alcohol requirements.

Heidi Maddox stated that quarterly report software issues from the prior LCB Meeting had been corrected, as reflected in the current meeting packet attachment.  Alan Skavroneck noted the big variance in November which was attributed to the annual offshore event, and Rick Kolar commented that the event would again impact the 2022 November data.
Heidi Maddox observed that declines in Homeless Coalition trips were being monitored.  Tony Conte commented on the number of students who were displaced during Hurricane Ian.  The School Board schedulers had done a good job of routing students by coupling several bus routes, so that students could continue attending their pre-storm school.  
Responding to questions from Alan Skavroneck, Rick Kolar reported on how well or poorly the transit operations had functioned during Hurricane Ian including inbound/outbound dispatch, staff cell phone capability, etc.  Dispatch was not offline long due to generator capability.  Internet was lost briefly.  The only damage to vehicles were on roof hatches.  Several dozen Sheriffs’ deputies had used the Transit Facility during the storm to sleep in pup tents.  Overall, the building had fared well.  There was only minor street flooding on Theresa Blvd.  Rick Kolar noted that more power was being added to the facility.
Heidi Maddox noted that employment trip numbers were down a bit with the busiest times focused on commuter hours.  She stated that Transit staff was now tracking the reason why trips were unmet.  In the complaints category, she stated that letters were going out for no shows and suspensions.

7.
Annual Operating Report

The Annual Operating Report (AOR) item was carried over from the previous meeting.  It had been reviewed by Sheri Powers from the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD).  Rick Kolar reported that the trips were up by a small amount, but ridership had been lost given the COVID-19 pandemic.  The low figures were fortuitous due to the ongoing driver shortage.

With the opening of the new Transit Facility at the mid-County location in January 2021, trips were now shorter which equated to less mileage and fuel usage.  However, costs were higher due to items such as increased salaries and rising fuel costs.  Rick Kolar noted that no staff members were laid off during the pandemic, and benefit costs had increased.  There were no accidents for the reporting period and only two road calls that required towing.

Rick Kolar announced that he would be retiring in the Summer of 2023.  Heidi Maddox (now employed with the Transit staff rather than County Fiscal staff) already had taken over some of the reporting duties.

Commissioner Doherty stated that once additional drivers were hired (to reach approximately 20), it would help Transit’s situation.  He reported that it would be important to figure out what facet of the community to tap.  Joe Sabatino inquired if driver pay was the challenge currently.  Rick Kolar stated that it was not the case, but rather the demands of the job which many new drivers found unpleasant or overly challenging.  Tony Conte discussed the benefit of Charlotte County Transit’s contract drivers not needing to have a Florida Commercial Drivers License (CDL) given the smaller vehicles.  He described the School Board’s approach of scheduling and compensating drivers, as well as their internal testing and interlocal agreements with other governments.  He stated that drivers were eager to work additional hours to receive extra pay by serving student lunches or performing after hours custodial work.
Commissioner Doherty stated that all transit ingredients were in place as far as the facility and equipment, so that once the driver shortage was addressed, the center of focus would be growing the program which would drive down individual trip costs.  Rick Kolar stated that staff was handing out TD applications and doing meeting outreach.
Tony Conte reviewed how the School Board advertises driver vacancies on school security fence banners, as well as public service announcements (PSAs).  Rick Kolar responded that unfortunately the contractor was responsible for all advertising efforts for acquiring drivers.

Wendy Scott noted that currently there is still no charge for Charlotte County Transit rides, which had been a practice during the pandemic.

Joe Sabatino made a motion to authorize the LCB Chair to sign the FY 2021/2022 Annual Operating Report certification page verifying LCB review of the document.  Commissioner Doherty seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
8.
Public Comments
There were no public comments.
9.
Staff Comments
Wendy Scott gave the following report:
· Thanks to everyone for participating in the LCB Meeting today, and a giant thank you to Transit staff for letting the LCB meet here and tour your beautiful new facility.  It is a blessing that this meeting/tour combo was planned in light of the current loss of the East Port/Utilities Building training rooms for the MPO’s meeting space post-Hurricane Ian.   It appears additional LCB meetings will be held here at the Transit Facility in 2023.  Also, thanks to all the Transit staff for their efforts before, during and after Hurricane Ian to serve Charlotte County citizens.  It is important to note recent kudos received from grateful passengers who needed to be evacuated.
· Betty-Ann Sherer has been leading the charge on a new LCB Member Training video which will debut at the January 2023 LCB Meeting.  Thanks to the LCB Members and staff who have been helping with that effort by lending their voices.

· Besides one LCB vacancy for a representative for disabled interests who is a disabled individual, there is a new LCB vacancy for the position representing the Economically Disadvantaged community.   In light of serious damage to his home and two of four Habitat for Humanity resale store locations, MPO staff is sad to report that long time LCB Member Mike Mansfield has decided not to reapply for this position again, given his many rebuilding commitments currently.  It is ironic that this monster storm assaulted an individual who works tirelessly to provide habitats for people.

· TD Legislative Day will be held in Tallahassee at the Capitol Building on March 16, 2022.  Vehicles and program advocates converge on the Capitol grounds to increase program awareness.  This is the same date that a Commission Business Meeting will be held at the nearby Burns Building Auditorium.  You or your organizational representatives in the Panhandle area are invited to participate.

10.
Member Comments 
Chair Doherty requested that each LCB Member provide an update on their personal and professional Hurricane Ian experiences. 

Alan Skavroneck described how Ambitrans had fared before, during and after Hurricane Ian.  He expressed gratitude to the amazing acts of kindness and generosity he had witnessed as extended to and from the transportation industry.
Candice Monroy covered the following FDOT topics (per these meeting points): 
FDOT – Charlotte County LCB Points

Meeting date: 11/03/2022 | Time: 10:00am | Meeting location: 545 Theresa Blvd, Port Charlotte, FL. 


Topics:

Agenda topic Additional Grant funding Opportunities for (FFY) 21 / State Fiscal Year 2021/2022 and (FFY) 22 / State Fiscal Year 2022/2023 

· FTA Section 5310 and 5311 CRRSAA (Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act) and ARP (American Rescue Plan) funding – Programmed in State Fiscal Year 2021/2022 and State Fiscal Year 2022/2023.   Public Transportation Grant Agreements for FY 21/22 have been executed. Public Transportation Grant Agreements for FY 22/23 are currently being drafted.

Agenda topic Grants for Federal Fiscal Year (FFY) 22 / State Fiscal Year 2022/2023

FTA Section 5310, 5311, and 5339 applications - Due date for applications was December 17, 2021. We received 20 applications. Recommendations letters were sent to all agencies.  Public Transportation Grant Agreements will be sent to Agencies between October and March.
Agenda topic Grants for Federal Fiscal Year (FFY) 23 / State Fiscal Year 2023/2024

FTA Section 5310, 5311, and 5339 applications –The due date for applications is Friday, December 16, 2022. 

Agenda topic Triennial Reviews 
Round 2 of the FDOT triennial reviews began in February 2021.  We will begin with agencies that receive only FTA Section 5310 funding with the larger agencies to follow.  There are currently 30 agencies to review.  

The Consultants performing the Triennial Review on behalf of the FDOT are:

· Center Urban Transportation Research (CUTR) – for areas of Safety and Security and Maintenance 

· Atkins – for all other review areas.

Agenda topic Announcement

Title VI Training - November 10, 2022 (Thursday), 9:00 AM – 12:00 Noon held Virtually.  Registration Deadline: Wednesday November 9, 2022. The training will feature a Federal Transit Administration (FTA) representative who will provide the historical foundation, intent, and benefits of the Title VI legislation.  Further, the training will demonstrate the responsibilities of FDOT recipients and sub-recipients.  For those parties interested in attending this training session, please register using this link: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/title-vi-training-tickets-446240486307
(End FDOT Report)
Tony Conte described how one-third of the School Bus fleet had been moved to Murdock so that heavy damage in areas such as Rotonda could be avoided.  Damage to vehicle roof hatches and windows had occurred.  He expressed gratitude for the great outpouring of assistance received.  The fleet was up and running quickly.  He described the common hurricane trick of placing older vehicles on the outside of the vehicle group when pre-positioning.  He described contracts that were put in place after Hurricane Charley in 2004, and how there was minimal damage to the School Board’s new buildings.  He noted that Port Charlotte Middle School’s building had been lost to the storm, so it would be operating in modules starting November 1.  There had been an army of people on Day 1 (approximately 800) to assist with cleanup.  In Englewood, the School Board’s fleet service garage had been destroyed.  He described how student and staff mental health needed to be addressed post-storm, especially coming on the heels of the pandemic. 
Duane Siegfried described the challenges encountered by his Homeowners Association (HOA) which represented approximately 350 homes with many dealing with shingle loss, water intrusion, as well as repair and debris removal issues.  Commissioner Doherty remarked upon the issue of Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) reimbursements not being allowable on private roads, and the exploration of alternate funding sources in that case.
Mary Jane Nickerson reported that the Goodwill Building on US 41 near Midway Blvd. had been destroyed.

Jocey Henderson described how during the storm, staff at the Emergency Operations Center (EOC) had calls from individuals who did not evacuate begging for help and wanting to get to a safe place.  The Veterans Services Building is open and had assisted 1300 veterans and surviving spouses especially with completing State Housing Initiatives Partnership (SHIP) applications.  Additionally, the adjoining County Health Clinic near her office has reopened.
Joe Sabatino reported on three mass distribution food sites that had been operating in Charlotte County for several weeks.
Dottie Fulton described slight damage that had occurred at the Bethel African Methodist Episcopal (AME) Church in Punta Gorda.  The Bishop of the Church had organized efforts to assist members and the Red Cross was providing ongoing meals.  She praised the efforts of the power restoration employees.
Donna Fain expressed thanks to volunteers from the Charlotte County Sheriff’s Department for their assistance with addressing roof damage.  She related damage details regarding the status of the Agency for Persons with Disabilities and four area group homes.  
Suzanne Roberts provided an update on the Virginia B. Andes Community Clinic’s heavy storm damage which occurred when a portion of Fawcett Hospital impacted the facility, cutting the Clinic’s air conditioning unit in half and damaging the Clinic roof greatly.  Electricity and phone outages occurred.  Ms. Roberts was at the facility as Hurricane Ian passed by to be onsite post-storm.  Despite these challenges, the Clinic was functioning on Day 5 to meet health care needs.  Organizations such as Americares, Direct Relief and Project Hope aided in distribution of hygiene and food products to patients.  Over one thousand texts were sent to patients and door-to-door wellness checks occurred.  Some previously destitute patients were found living in their garages, and now were in more dire straits.  Funding for the Clinic’s roof sealant and new air conditioning unit and roof repairs was obtained with work scheduled for several months out.  Ms. Roberts reported that the effort to obtain a Community Coach mobile medical clinic vehicle was currently on hold due to disaster recovery underway.  She noted that if such a vehicle had already been available, the medical community would be more prepared in addressing patient needs post-storm in West County in particular.  Some of the Clinic staff and volunteers had experienced extreme home damage, but still staff coordinated well and showed up for work quickly.   She stated that the Clinic was here for the community and for Transit.
Leigh Ann Bellamy stated that slight hurricane damage occurred in Manatee County, but Division of Blind Services staff in the Fort Myers area had fared worse with significant damage.  All clients had been contacted, and there had been no loss of life.  Many clients had experienced heavy damage to their homes and were provided with recovery resources.  She expressed gratitude to Charlotte County Transit for the provision of door-to-door transit service for her blind clients especially for employment trips and helping maintain their independence. 
Maricela Morado stated that the Area Agency on Aging for Southwest Florida had no significant damage but did lose ceiling tiles and a camera.  Work at the office resumed one week after Hurricane Ian.  She noted that supplies were available for clients including water, canes, walkers, and incontinent items.  Unfortunately, the wheelchair supply was exhausted.  She mentioned some programs funded by Hope Heroes to provide (1) robotic pets to the elderly to combat loneliness and isolation and (2) services for exterior damage assistance to client homes.  She asked that her office be contacted if LCB Members were aware of those seniors and disabled individuals in need.  She said that the biggest need of the area elderly was transportation and housing.
LCB Chair Ken Doherty noted that overall, the County had fared worse with Hurricane Ian than it had with Hurricane Charley in 2004.  He was extremely proud of the actions of the community and staff. He described how it was amazing to look at Hurricane Ian as it was developing.  He noted that just before impact on the morning of the storm, it appeared that Punta Gorda/Charlotte Harbor might have sustained the level of devastation experienced by Fort Myers Beach and Sanibel.  He expressed love for the community despite past hurricane issues and stated that every place has some sort of disaster threats (such as fires, earthquakes, nor’easters, ice storms, etc.). Although the current situation could appear bleak at times, he stated that the community will pull through this challenge.  He thanked all levels of government and the community for their hurricane response.  Alan Skavroneck agreed that staff response had been amazing, and he gave special kudos to County Administrator Hector Flores and Charlotte County Emergency Management Director, Patrick Fuller.    
11.       Adjournment (Next Meeting – January 5, 2023) at the Charlotte County Transit Facility, 545 Theresa Blvd., Port Charlotte, FL 33954) *****

LCB Chair Ken Doherty stated that the next LCB meeting was scheduled for January 5, 2023 at the Transit Facility located at 545 Theresa Blvd in Port Charlotte, FL 33954.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:25 a.m.  Post-meeting LCB Members were offered refreshments and a tour of the facility and a vehicle.
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